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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was held under the chairmanship of Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica to the Organization of American States.  The meeting began at 10:05 a.m.
1. Approval of agenda
The Council approved the draft agenda, document CP/OD-1734/10 rev.1, without change.

· Presentation of commemorative gavel to the outgoing Chair of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Luis Alberto Hoyos Aristizábal, Permanent Representative of Colombia


The Chair of the Permanent Council presented a commemorative gavel to Ambassador Luis Alberto Hoyos Aristizábal, Permanent Representative of Colombia, in recognition of his contributions as Chair of the Permanent Council from October 1 to December 31, 2009.

· Initial comments by the Permanent Council Chair, Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica


Upon assuming the Chairmanship of the Permanent Council for the period between January 1 and March 31, 2010, Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes indicated that the chairmanship he was assuming was an opportunity to facilitate constructive, ongoing, and fluid dialogue among the members of the OAS. He promised to facilitate that dialogue within the framework of the Organization’s Charter, the principles and purposes of which continue in effect and deserve to be renewed every day.

He also indicated that he would give particular attention to the business of the Permanent Council and the General Committee, which should conclude with the business of the General Assembly to be held in June 2010.  Ambassador Castillo reminded the delegations of the provisions established for the operations of the Council, particularly those corresponding to Articles 36 and 46 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council.
· Moment of silence for the earthquake in Haiti 

The Permanent Council observed a moment of silence for the tragedy caused in Port-au-Prince, Haiti by an earthquake that struck the island on January 12, 2010.
· Moment of silence in memory of Mr. Johan Henri Eliza Ferrier


The Permanent Council also observed a moment of silence in memory of Mr. Johan Henri Eliza Ferrier, who was the first President of Suriname and who died in the Netherlands on January 4, 2010.  On behalf of all the members of the Permanent Council, the Chair expressed condolences to the people and Government of Suriname.

· Solidarity with the people and Government of Brazil
The Permanent Council expressed its sadness and solidarity with the people and government of Brazil for the loss of life and extensive damage caused by torrential rains and floods that besieged that country.
2. Earthquake in Haiti

On behalf of the Permanent Council, the Chair expressed profound sadness over the tragedy that plunged Haiti into mourning as a result of the earthquake that struck the country on January 12, 2010.  The earthquake’s magnitude of 7.0 on the Richter scale was estimated to have been the strongest earthquake in the last 200 years, with its epicenter hitting 17 kilometers from Port-au-Prince, the capital of Haiti, followed by numerous strong aftershocks.

The Secretary General of the OAS, Mr. José Miguel Insulza, bemoaned the suffering of the Haitian people and called for increased solidarity with Haiti, far beyond what is customary.  The Assistant Secretary General of the OAS, Ambassador Albert R. Ramdin, reported to the Permanent Council on the initial measures taken to coordinate immediate help and assistance to the Haitian people. He informed them that in the early hours of the morning he had met with various organizations and cooperation agencies to conduct an inventory of the most urgent and essential needs and to coordinate on the delivery of assistance in the shortest possible amount of time.  


The Permanent Representative of Haiti to the OAS, Ambassador Duly Brutus, reported that the earthquake had tens of thousands of victims and pleaded for help from the international community, indicating that assistance was more necessary than ever. He also acknowledged the governments of countries that had already come to the aid of Haiti’s people.


The representatives of the Dominican Republic, Paraguay, Venezuela, Colombia, Canada, Peru, Mexico, Costa Rica, Argentina, Guatemala, Chile, the United States, El Salvador, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Uruguay, Ecuador, Nicaragua, Brazil, Jamaica, Trinidad and Tobago, Panama, Saint Lucia, Saint Kitts and Nevis, the Bahamas, Grenada, Bolivia, Suriname, Guyana, Barbados, as well as the alternate representative of Italy expressed their feelings of solidarity with the people of Haiti and lamented the loss of human life as well as the devastating material damages and promised their support for rescuing victims, assisting the injured, and rebuilding the country.

3. Oral report on referendum held in Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, November 25, 2009

The report was presented by Mr. Steven Griner, Head of the Observation Mission carried out by the OAS regarding the referendum on constitutional reform that took place in Saint Vincent and the Grenadines on November 25, 2009. The mission enjoyed financial support from the governments of Canada and the United States. Mr. Griner noted the fact that a native of Serbia, a Permanent Observer of the OAS, was part of the Observation Mission for the first time. 


The Permanent Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Ambassador La Celia A. Prince, expressed appreciation for the presentation of the report and the commendable work done by the OAS Observation Mission.


The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the Head of Mission and congratulated the people and the Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines for a peacefully conducted referendum and the transparent exercise of the vote.

The Permanent Council thanked Mr. Griner and his team for their excellent work.

4. Oral report on the general elections held in Bolivia, December 6, 2009

The head of the Electoral Observation Mission conducted by the OAS in Bolivia, Mr. Horacio Serpa, submitted the report on the general elections held on December 6, 2009.

Mr. Serpa reported that the populace participated in great numbers, with one of the highest known voting rates.  The election was an unequivocal ratification of their desire for democratic coexistence, a fact that no doubt influenced the conduct of political parties throughout the day.  He concluded the report by expressing appreciation for the financial support provided to allow him to do the work entrusted to him.

The Permanent Representative of Bolivia, Ambassador José Pinelo, expressed his appreciation for the work done by the electoral observation mission and the financial support received from the Governments of the United States, Canada, Chile, and Brazil as well as from China and Korea to hold the elections in his country. The representatives from the United States, Brazil on behalf of the ALADI countries, Canada, Costa Rica, and Colombia expressed their pleasure at the efforts made by the Bolivian people to secure democracy in their country and recognized the work of the OAS Observation Mission and the Head of Mission.

The Permanent Council took note of the report submitted, congratulated the people of Bolivia for the peaceful conduct of the elections and emphasized the citizens’ commitment to securing democracy, expressing their desire through the transparent exercise of the vote. The Permanent Council and the Secretary General of the OAS expressed their appreciation and congratulations for the work done by Mr. Horacio Serpa and his team.

5.
Oral report on general elections held in Dominica, December 18, 2009

Mr. Steven Griner, Head of the Electoral Observation Mission conducted by the OAS on the occasion of the general elections held in Dominica on December 18, 2009, presented the report.  Mr. Griner made particular mention of the financial support received from the Governments of Brazil, Canada, and the United States for the conduct of this mission.

The Interim Representative of Dominica, Mrs. Judith-Anne Rolle, expressed appreciation for the report and the excellent work done by the OAS Observation Mission and reported that the recommendations made by the Observer Mission were received with interest by her government, were being carefully analyzed, and some of them would soon be applied in preparation for the next election. 


The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the Head of Mission and congratulated the people and Government of Dominica for elections conducted peacefully and transparently. 


The Permanent Council thanked Mr. Steven Griner and his team for their work.


In concluding the consideration of this report, the Permanent Representative of Mexico, Ambassador Gustavo Albin, congratulated the people and Governments of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Bolivia, and Dominica on the transparent elections held in their respective countries. 

6. Approval of minutes from the meetings of the Permanent Council: CP/ACTA 1635/08; CP/ACTA 1638/08; and CP/ACTA 1640/08  

The Permanent Council approved the text of the minutes:  document CP/ACTA 1635/08, corresponding to the regular meeting held on March 13, 2008; document CP/ACTA 1638/08, corresponding to the joint session held with the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CEPCIDI) on March 26, 2008; and document CP/ACTA 1640/08, corresponding to the regular meeting held on April 24, 2008.
7. Other matters
· The Permanent Representative of Guatemala, Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klee, referred to the conclusions reached by the International Committee against Impunity with respect to the investigations conducted into the murder of Mr. Rodrigo Rosenberg in Guatemala on March 10, 2009.

· The Interim Representative of El Salvador, Ambassador Luis Menéndez, congratulated Chile for its entry into the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development and Spain on the occasion of its assumption of the six month Chairmanship of the European Union.  He expressed the desire that an agreement of association between the Central American countries and the European Union would be concluded and signed during that chairmanship.  He continued by asking for information regarding an invitation issued by the President of the United Nations Security Council (UN) to a discussion on cooperation between the UN and regional organizations.

· The Alternate Representative of Argentina, Mrs. Ana Pastorino, read a press release issued on January 3, 2010 by the government of her country regarding the passage of seventy-five years since the illegal British occupation of the Malvinas Islands.  

· The Permanent Representative of Brazil, Ambassador Ruy Casaes e Silva, congratulated Costa Rica on its assumption of the Chair of the Permanent Council and thanked the Ambassador of Colombia, Luis Alfonso Hoyos Aristizábal, for his efforts in leading the Council. He offered a brief welcome to the new Permanent Observer of France, Ambassador Pierre-Henri Guignard, and expressed condolences to the people and government of Suriname on the death of Mr. Henri Eliza Ferrier. He also expressed his appreciation for the expressions of solidarity with his country for the losses caused by recent torrential rains and used the occasion to call on the member states to make the efforts necessary to prevent destruction of the environment and referred to the “Río + 20” Conference on Sustainable Development to be held in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil in 2012. 
· The Permanent Observer of Spain, Ambassador Javier Sancho, greeted the Permanent Council upon his country’s assuming the chairmanship of the European Union and confirmed that everything relating to the Hemisphere will be a priority during that chairmanship. He also reported briefly on the actions taken by both the Government of Spain and the European Union with respect to humanitarian cooperation for Haiti to confront the emergency that country is now facing.

· The Chair of the Permanent Council offered a cordial welcome to Ambassador Pierre-Henri Guignard, Permanent Observer of France, who submitted his credentials on January 8, 2010. 

· Ambassador Pierre-Henri Guignard, Permanent Observer of France, greeted the Permanent Council upon assuming his functions at the Organization. Ambassador Guignard reported on the actions taken by the government of his country to provide immediate assistance to Haiti and then referred to the consultations held regarding the situation of Martinique and Guyana. 

· The General Secretary of the Organization, Mr. José Miguel Insulza, answered the request for information made by the Interim Representative of El Salvador regarding the meeting held on January 12, 2010, between the United Nations and other international organizations to share experience with the implementation of international treaties in the area of dispute settlement and reported that, on the occasion of that meeting, the President of the United Nations Security Council had issued an invitation for some organizations to make a short presentation to the Security Council on January 13. The Secretary General indicated that, since the Permanent Council of the OAS was meeting on the same date, he had decided that the OAS would be represented at the UN meeting by the Secretary for Political Affairs, Ambassador Víctor Rico.
· The Chair of the Permanent Council reminded the members of the Permanent Council that consideration was pending regarding the possibility of a special meeting of the General Assembly for elections of the Secretary General and the Assistant Secretary General and understood that consultations regarding that meeting were continuing.

· The Chair reported that the meeting of the Group of Friends of Haiti would be held at 3:00 p.m. in the Guerrero Room. 


There being no further business to consider, the meeting was adjourned at 1:44 p.m.[image: image2.wmf] 
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�.	The declarations appear in the minutes from the meeting, CP/ACTA 1734/10.





PAGE  

_1325160437.doc




PERMANENT COUNCIL




